



The increase of firearm-related violence in Sweden

Ardavan Khoshnood

To cite this article: Ardavan Khoshnood (2017) The increase of firearm-related violence in Sweden, *Forensic Sciences Research*, 2:3, 158-160, DOI: [10.1080/20961790.2017.1314896](https://doi.org/10.1080/20961790.2017.1314896)

To link to this article: <https://doi.org/10.1080/20961790.2017.1314896>



© 2017 The Author(s). Published by Taylor & Francis Group on behalf of the Institute of Forensic Science, Ministry of Justice, People's Republic of China



Published online: 03 May 2017.



Submit your article to this journal [↗](#)



Article views: 6856



View related articles [↗](#)



View Crossmark data [↗](#)



Citing articles: 9 View citing articles [↗](#)



The increase of firearm-related violence in Sweden

Ardavan Khoshnood ^{a,b}

^aDepartment of Criminology, Malmö University, Malmö, Sweden; ^bDepartment of Clinical Sciences Lund, Skane University Hospital, Emergency and Internal Medicine, Lund University, Lund, Sweden

ABSTRACT

Firearm-related violence is common in our contemporary world and causes serious harm to humans as well as to the society. One of the countries in which firearm-related violence is increasing is Sweden and its most southern region, Skane, in which Malmö, Sweden's third largest city, is highly affected. If not contained and limited, Sweden risks becoming more and more violent.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 19 January 2017
Accepted 31 March 2017

KEYWORDS

Forensic science; firearms; homicide; gun violence; Skane; Malmö; Sweden

Background

Firearm-related violence is a serious threat to mankind and a well-known public health issue [1]. More than 1 000 people are killed by firearms each day [2], as more than 800 million firearms circulate around the world [3]. In discussing criminality and firearm-related violence, a report by the Geneva Declaration [4] states that close to 60% of all global homicides are committed by a firearm, and that only 19% of all homicides in the western Europe is committed by a firearm, which makes it the lowest in the international community. One of the countries in the western Europe usually deemed safe and quite preserved from firearm-related violence and deadly violence has been Sweden. This is, however, no longer true, and even Sweden is today to a high degree affected by the increasing use of firearm-related violence and criminality.

The case of Sweden

Although highly inconsistent and changeable through the years, deadly violence in Sweden highly increased in 2015 ($n = 112$) [5] in comparison with previous years in which the statistics of deadly violence varied between 81 cases in 2011 [6] and 87 cases in 2014 [7]. 2012 witnessed one of the lowest rates of deadly violence in the country with 68 cases [8]. The statistics for 2016 have not yet been reported by the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention.

Perhaps not so surprising, the three largest cities in Sweden, Stockholm, Gothenburg and Malmö, are the ones most affected by crime and firearm-related violence. In 2015, the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention concluded in a report that firearm-related violence is increasing in Sweden [9], not least in south Sweden where Malmö, the country's third largest city

lies. Although knife/sharp weapon remains the most common used weapon in an act of violence with respect to *modus operandi*, firearms have been shown to kill more [10], especially in south Sweden [11].

In a study which we recently published from a large city in Sweden on offenders being found guilty for committing homicide and attempted homicide, we could show that firearm was used in more than 35% of the 19 cases which was studied. Even though the use of firearms was less than the use of knife/sharp weapons, firearms to a greater degree contributed to the death of a victim [10]. Comparing this study to other studies from European countries as well as Scandinavian countries [12,13], inclusive of previous Swedish studies [12,14], the use of firearm-related violence is higher and thus troublesome.

The reason for the increase of firearm-related violence in Sweden is probably binary: (1) there is a clear increase of local gangs and gang-related criminality in Sweden where the use of firearm is the most common *modus operandi* [10,15–18], and (2) it is easy for gangs to acquire a firearm because of its widespread in the society [11]. According to the Swedish Police and the Swedish Customs, illegal weapons including firearms and grenades are smuggled into Sweden primary from countries in the West Balkans [19].

Gun laws in Sweden

Sweden is a country with restrictive gun laws, which is reflected in the low amount of accidental firearm fatalities in the country [20]. In order to own a firearm, a licence must be obtained from the police. After applying for the ownership of a firearm, an extensive investigation will be made by the police about the applicant who must be at least 18 years old and not previously

convicted for a crime. The applicant must also clearly state for what purpose he needs to own a firearm and provide necessary documentations for it; the most common reasons are either membership in a shooting club or because of hunting purposes after receiving hunting license first.

The law which foremost regulates the ownership of a firearm is the Swedish Weapon Law from 1996 as legislated by the Swedish Parliament [21]. Further regulations are stated in the weapon decree also from 1996 by the Department of Justice [22], as well as the National Police Board's regulations on the Weapon Law [23].

Malmo – Sweden's third largest city

Most affected by firearm-related violence in Sweden is the southern region of Sweden, Skane and its largest city Malmo [11]. For the last years, not least 2011/2012 and 2016, Malmo has had serious problems with firearm-related violence and homicides. In 2011/2012, the police were finally able to stop the wave of murders which had taken Malmo like a hostage, after implementing operation Alfred in which the Malmo Police Department was highly supported by the Swedish National Police with extra police officers and detectives [24]. 2016 marked yet another dark year for Malmo, as the city witnessed more than 10 cases of homicides and 20 cases of attempted homicide. If 2016 seemed like a bad dream for the city of Malmo with a population of only 300 000, 2017 would in its first 13 days show to be a nightmare. Only three days into the New Year an 18-year-old girl was wounded after being shot [25]. Later the same day a young man was brutally shot down and murdered [26]. Three days later, January 6, a man was wounded after being shot in an apartment [27]. The tragedy culminated on January 12, when a 16-year-old child was viciously shot and killed with several bullets in his head and face as he was on his way home [28]. The police have deemed the shootings to be gang-related or at least connected to gang members.

The future of Sweden

There is no doubt that firearm-related violence is increasing in Sweden, causing serious consequences for the country, not least in discussing the faith and trust of the people for the police and the judicial system. The phenomenon of gang-related violence in which firearms have a central role [10,29] is new for Sweden. This may very well explain the large problems the Swedish judicial system has in combating firearm-related violence, considering that it is increasing [15–18] and that the great majority of gang-related homicides remains unsolved, even though the police state that they in many cases know who the killer is but cannot prove it [30]. However, with what

we are seeing today in Sweden and not least Malmo, serious considerations must be made in reforming the countries judicial system. There is a widespread political unity between the countries political parties in that measures must be taken in order to combat the increasing gang-related violence in the country, but what measures to take and prioritize continues to be a point of discussion.

The Swedish Police are in acute need of more personnel as they today find themselves in a crisis as more police officers than ever before leave their jobs because of low salaries and troubled leadership [31]. Furthermore, in order to combat the increasing gang criminality, a more effective criminal intelligence organization is needed to map and identify elements of interest. As gang criminality is a new phenomenon in Sweden, more training and education is needed for police officers, detectives and investigators. At the same time, we are also in need of more serious and harsher punishments for firearm-related violence. Today, if a person concealing a firearm is arrested by the police, he or she will probably after identification, be set free, without being detained and await trial. The Swedish government should consider a change in the law so that individuals arrested with a firearm can automatically be detained until trial, and not set free. Without acute reforms, Sweden risks becoming more violent as the cycle of violence will never be closed, and the criminal climate will continue to harden.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author.

ORCID

Ardavan Khoshnood  <http://orcid.org/0000-0002-3142-4119>

References

- [1] Laine C, Taichman DB, Mulrow C, et al. A resolution for physicians: time to focus on the public health threat of gun violence. *Ann Intern Med.* 2013;158:493–494.
- [2] IANSA. Gun violence: the global crisis. International Action Network on Small Arms. 2007. Available from: <http://www.iansa.org/system/files/GlobalCrisis07.pdf> [2017-01-10]
- [3] Karp A. Completing the count: civilian firearms. In: Ber-man G E, Krause K, LeBrun E, and McDonald G, editors. *Small arms survey 2007: guns and the city.* New York (NY): Cambridge University Press; 2007. p. 39.
- [4] Geneva Declaration. Global burden of armed violence. Geneva: Paul Green Printing; 2008.
- [5] Brottsförebyggande rådet. Konstaterade fall av dödligt våld - en genomgång av anmält dödligt våld 2015 [Constated cases of deadly violence – a review of reported deadly violence in 2015]. Stockholm: Brottsförebyggande rådet; 2016.

- [6] Brottsförebyggande rådet. Konstaterade fall av dödligt våld – statistik för 2011 [Constated cases of deadly violence – statistics for 2011]. Stockholm: Brottsförebyggande rådet; 2012.
- [7] Brottsförebyggande rådet. Konstaterade fall av dödligt våld – statistik för 2014 [Constated cases of deadly violence – statistics for 2014]. Stockholm: Brottsförebyggande rådet; 2015.
- [8] Brottsförebyggande rådet. Konstaterade fall av dödligt våld – statistik för 2012 [Constated cases of deadly violence – statistics for 2012]. Stockholm: Brottsförebyggande rådet; 2013.
- [9] Granath S. Det dödliga våldet i Sverige 1990–2014: En beskrivning av utvecklingen med särskilt fokus på skjutvapenvåldet [Deadly violence in Sweden 1990–2014: a description of the development with special focus on firearmrelated violence]. Brottsförebyggande rådet. Stockholm: Lenanders Grafiska AB; 2015.
- [10] Khoshnood A, Väfors Fritz M. Offender characteristics: a study of 23 violent offenders in Sweden. *Dev Behav.* 2017;38:141–153.
- [11] Ekström E, Eriksson A, Korsell L, et al. Brottslighet och trygghet i Malmö, Stockholm och Göteborg [Crime and safety in Malmö, Stockholm and Gothenburg]. Stockholm: Brottsförebyggande rådet; 2012.
- [12] Liem M, Ganpat S, Granath S, et al. Homicide in Finland, the Netherlands, and Sweden first findings from the European homicide monitor. *Homicide Stud.* 2013;17:75–95.
- [13] Hougen HP, Rogde S, Poulsen K. Homicide by firearms in two Scandinavian capitals. *Am J Forensic Med Pathol.* 2000;21:281–286.
- [14] Boström L. Injury panorama and medical consequences for 1158 persons assaulted in the central part of Stockholm, Sweden. *Arch Orthop Trauma Surg.* 1997;116:315–320.
- [15] Rikskriminalpolisen. En nationell översikt av kriminella nätverk med stor påverkan i lokalsamhället [A national overview of criminal networks with large influence in the local community]. D.nr. A452.732/2014. Stockholm: Rikskriminalpolisen; 2014.
- [16] VesterhavD, Korsell L. Framväxten av och kännetecken hos den organiserade brottsligheten i Sverige [The emergence and characteristics of organized crime in Sweden]. In: Hagstedt J, editor. *Brottsutvecklingen i Sverige 2008–2011* [Crime development in Sweden 2008–2011]. Stockholm: Elanders Sverige AB; 2012. p. 330–357.
- [17] Rikskriminalpolisen. Problembild 2011 [Problems 2011]. RKP RAPPORT 2009;1. Stockholm: Rikskriminalpolisen; 2009.
- [18] Westfelt L. Dödligt våld [Deadly violence]. In: Hagstedt J, editor. *Brottsutvecklingen i Sverige 2008–2011* [Crime development in Sweden 2008–2011]. Stockholm: Elanders Sverige AB; 2012. p. 42–66.
- [19] Rikspolisstyrelsen, Tullverket. Minska införseln av illegala skjutvapen: Redovisning av regeringsuppdrag [Reduce the import of illegal firearm: Report of a government assignment]. Rikspolisstyrelsen, dnr: RKP 060-7828/12. Tullverket, dnr: STY 2013-3. Stockholm: Rikspolisstyrelsen, Tullverket; 2014.
- [20] Örnehult L, Eriksson A. Fatal firearm accidents in Sweden. *Foren Sci Int.* 1987;34:257–266.
- [21] Vapenlag. Sveriges Riksdag. Available from: http://www.riksdagen.se/sv/dokument-lagar/dokument/svensk-forfattningssamling/vapenlag-199667_sfs-1996-67 [2017-02-27] 1996:67.
- [22] Vapenförordning. Justitiedepartementet. Available from: http://www.riksdagen.se/sv/dokument-lagar/dokument/svensk-forfattningssamling/vapenforordning-199670_sfs-1996-70 [2017-02-27] 1996:70.
- [23] Rikspolisstyrelsens föreskrifter och allmänna råd om vapenlagstiftningen [The National Police Board's regulations and general advice about gun legislation]. Rikspolisstyrelsens författningssamling. RPSFS. 2009;13. FAP 551-3. Available from: https://polisen.se/Global/www%20och%20Intrapolis/FAP/1/FAP551_3_RPSFS2009_13.pdf [2017-02-27]
- [24] Rikspolisstyrelsen. Inspektion av Operation Alfred och Selma vid Polismyndigheten i Skåne [Inspection of operation Alfred and Selma at the Skåne Police Department]. Tillsynsrapport 2013;16. Stockholm: Rikspolisstyrelsen; 2013.
- [25] Persson P, Persson A, Paulsson A, et al. Trolig brottsplats hittad efter skjutningen på Rosengård – fyra personer anhållna för mordförsök [Probable crime scene found after the shooting in Rosengård – four people arrested for attempted murder]. *Sydsvenskan* 2017. Available from: <http://www.sydsvenskan.se/2017-01-03/en-person-skjuten-i-rosengard> [2017-01-19]
- [26] Johansson A, Persson A. 22-årig man anhållen efter dödsskjutningen på Hermodsdal [22-year old man arrested after a person was shot dead in Hermodsdal]. *Sydsvenskan*. 2017. Available from: <http://www.sydsvenskan.se/2017-01-03/person-skadad-i-skottlossning-pa-hermodsdal> [2017-01-19]
- [27] Runol M. Man sköts med två skott i lägenhet i Malmö [Man shot twice in an apartment in Malmö]. *Sydsvenskan*. 2017. Available from: <http://www.sydsvenskan.se/2017-01-06/man-skjuten-i-lagenhet-i-malmo> [2017-01-19]
- [28] Runol M, Westerberg O. 16-åring ihjälskjuten på Rosengård – flera vittnen finns [16-year-old killed in Rosengård - several witnesses are found]. *Sydsvenskan* 2017. Available from: <http://www.sydsvenskan.se/2017-01-12/skottlossing-pa-rosengard-en-person-skadad> [2017-01-19]
- [29] Vesterhav D, Korsell L. Kriminella nätverk och grupperingar - Polisens bild av maktstrukturer och marknader [Criminal networks and groupings – police officers image of power structures and markets]. Brottsförebyggande rådet. Rapport 2016:12. Stockholm: Brottsförebyggande rådet; 2016.
- [30] Littorin J. Polisen lyckas sällan lösa gängrelaterade mord [The police rarely manage solving gang-related murders]. *Dagens Nyheter*. 2015. Available from: <http://www.dn.se/nyheter/sverige/polisen-lyckas-sallan-losa-gangrelaterade-mord/> [2017-02-27]
- [31] Sveriges radio. More police leaving the force. 2015. Available from: <http://sverigesradio.se/sida/artikel.aspx?programid=2054&artikel=6222457> [2017-02-27]